Accessory dwelling units - Coming to a neighborhood near you?

Brad Neumann, Michigan State University Extension - September 09, 2022

With interest in urban living on the rise, more communities are considering amending local regulations to allow accessory dwelling units in traditional neighborhoods.



Nationwide, cities and small towns are experiencing housing affordability and attainability challenges. According to the Joint Center for Housing Studies of Harvard University's The State Of the Nation's Housing 2022 these challenges are driven by many factors such as rising costs and limited housing stock alongside increasing demand from homebuyers report. More communities are addressing the increased demand for housing in traditional neighborhoods by amending regulations to allow accessory dwelling units.

Accessory dwelling units (ADUs) are also known as granny flats, mother-in-law apartments or carriage houses. Regardless of the name, this definition from the <u>Village of Beulah, Michigan zoning ordinance</u> gets at the key concept – "An incidental and subordinate dwelling unit which provides living quarters for one (1) individual or a family that is on the same lot, but is separate from the primary dwelling unit...." Some communities include standard for accessory dwellings that requires one of the two dwelling units – either the principal dwelling or the accessory dwelling – to be occupied by the property owner in order to avoid an absentee landlord situation in which structures may sometimes fall into disrepair. Accessory dwelling units might be in an accessory building, such as a converted garage or new construction, or the accessory dwelling might be attached or part of the principal dwelling, such as a converted living space, attached garage, or an addition. The later may be called something else, like in the Village of Beulah ordinance that refers to them as accessory apartments.

Accessory dwelling units have been touted as an <u>affordable housing</u> strategy in communities where a brisk real estate market is driving families and talented workers out of the community. The relatively smaller size of such units makes them more affordable. What's more, such dwellings also provide additional income for property owners, making the principal residence also more affordable. Although, it is important to note that accessory dwellings will not solve the affordable housing problem alone.

In addition to making housing more affordable, communities have looked to ADUs as a way to increase density in neighborhoods as a counter measure to <u>changing household</u> <u>and family structures.</u> In order to improve business for local establishments in and around traditional neighborhoods, ADUs not only subtly increase population density; they increase the customer base near a community business district.

Any community that has considered changes to zoning to allow accessory dwelling units knows the topic is not without objection. Resistance to accessory dwelling units often relate to concerns about overcrowding, declining structural conditions, and increasing traffic. In practice, communities can offset these concerns with reasonable regulations and a robust planning process that includes public participation.

For instance, accessory dwellings may not be appropriate on every residential parcel. Sometimes local regulations include a minimum parcel size to be permitted (although, if this minimum size is too big it may defeat the purpose of increasing density in a traditional neighborhood). Also, regulations may require provision of one additional offstreet parking space accessible from the existing driveway or alley. To help preserve neighborhood character, entry doors may be required to be screened from the street or off the side of a structure. So, depending on the size of the parcel, the size and orientation of the existing, principal dwelling, the driveway or alley configuration, and other special circumstances, accessory dwellings may not be appropriate on every single-family residential lot in a community.

There are numerous resources on ADUs for communities considering this housing option, some of those include:

- ABCs of ADUs: A Guide to Accessory Dwelling Units and How They Expand Housing
 Options for People of All Ages by AARP
- Accessory Dwelling Units: A Step by Step Guide to Design and Development by AARP
- Accessory Dwelling Units: Model State Act and Local Ordinance by the AARP
- <u>Accessory Dwelling Unit (ADUs) Case Study</u> by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development
- Accessory Dwelling Units Knowledgebase Collection by the American Planning Association
- Accessory Dwelling Units Quick Notes by the American Planning Association
- A Guide to Building a Backyard Cottage by the City of Seattle
- AccessoryDwellings.Org

Additionally, example zoning regulations from Michigan communities that allow ADUs include:

 Clark Township (Mackinac County) allows as a permitted use in <u>any zoning district</u> that <u>permits single family dwellings</u>

- Hamburg Township (Livingston County) allows as a permitted use <u>across several</u> districts (see Sec. 36.239)
- Village of Beulah (Benzie County) allows as a <u>permitted use with special conditions</u> across residential and some commercial
- City of Traverse City requires registration and allows up to 15 new per year in its <u>Single-Family Dwelling Districts</u>
- City of Niles allows as a special land use in its <u>Low-Density and Medium-Density</u> <u>Residential districts</u>
- City of Manistee allows as a special use in its <u>Medium-Density and High-Density</u> Residential districts and by right in the Central Business District
- City of Grand Rapids allows as a special land use in all residential districts

If interested in learning more about accessory dwelling units, contact a <u>Michigan State University Extension land use educator</u>.

This article was published by <u>Michigan State University Extension</u>. For more information, visit <u>https://extension.msu.edu</u>. To have a digest of information delivered straight to your email inbox, visit <u>https://extension.msu.edu/newsletters</u>. To contact an expert in your area, visit <u>https://extension.msu.edu/experts</u>, or call 888-MSUE4MI (888-678-3464).

extension.msu.edu

MSU is an affirmative-action, equal-opportunity employer, committed to achieving excellence through a diverse workforce and inclusive culture that encourages all people to reach their full potential.

Michigan State University Extension programs and materials are open to all without regard to race, color, national origin, gender, gender identity, religion, age, height, weight, disability, political beliefs, sexual orientation, marital status, family status or veteran status. Issued in furtherance of MSU Extension work, acts of May 8 and June 30, 1914, in cooperation with the U.S. Department of Agriculture. Quentin Tyler, Director, MSU Extension, East Lansing, MI 48824. This information is for educational purposes only. Reference to commercial products or trade names does not imply endorsement by MSU Extension or bias against those not mentioned.

The 4-H Name and Emblem have special protections from Congress, protected by code 18 USC 707.

We comply with the Federal Trade Commission <u>1998 Children's Online Privacy Protection Act (COPPA)</u> (https://www.ftc.gov/enforcement/rules/rulemaking-regulatory-reform-proceedings/childrens-online-privacy-protection-rule).